1st May 2013 

Arlene McCarthy MEP
Express Networks

1 George Leigh Street

Manchester 

M4 5DL

Dear Arlene
I am writing to you as one of your constituents, a member of the Labour Party and a criminal defence solicitor for more than 20 years. 

As a member of the European Parliaments Legal Affairs Committee, I am sure that you will be aware of the UK Governments recently published Ministry of Justice Consultation “Transforming legal Aid: delivering a more credible and efficient system”. 
I have grave concerns about the changes proposed. In its introduction, the consultation states “In Britain we have a justice system of which we can be proud and which justly deserves its worldwide reputation for impartiality and fairness. As part of that system, legal aid helps thousands of people a year to access justice and ensure fair outcomes”. I have probably represented more people in the criminal courts in this country than almost anyone else during the last two decades. I fear that the introduction of these proposals will deal a fatal blow to a system that is already struggling to live up to its fine reputation. They also represent a clear attack upon an individuals right to a fair trial enshrined in Article 6 of the European Convention on Human Rights. 

Central to the proposals is the introduction of a system of price competitive tendering for criminal defence work which is founded upon the removal of an individuals right to choose which solicitor represents them. As some one who appears in the courts on a daily basis it is clear to me that the criminal justice system is increasingly dependant upon the experience and goodwill of those professionals involved in the process; whether court staff, prosecutors, defence lawyers or probation and youth workers. For defence solicitors, the relationships that they have built up with individuals are frequently absolutely fundamental to the proper functioning of the system.

I will detail two cases I dealt with in Court yesterday that are examples of  this:

In the first case I represented a 14 year old who was appearing before the Court in custody having been arrested for the third time in a week. That young person has a number of difficulties and has recently been referred to adolescent mental health services. Because of certain legal time constraints the case had to be dealt with at short notice. I am entirely sure that the dealings myself and my colleagues have had with him and his family in  recent weeks ensured that I was able to properly represent a very vulnerable young person. I would also like to think that my representations helped to ensure that the court reached a fair and just outcome. 
In the second case I represented an individual facing a drugs allegation. I have known that person for some years and was able to take his instructions and ensure that the case proceeded to its conclusion as speedily as possible. I have no doubt that if that individual was faced with a solicitor he had not dealt with previously, there would inevitably have been delay and quite possibly an adjournment of the proceedings would have been necessary. 

There will be far better examples of the difficulties that will arise if people are unable to be represented by the solicitor of their choosing. However, these are two real examples of cases I dealt with yesterday. 

The proposals also seek to limit both the number of firms that can carry out criminal defence work and ensure that each firm does the same share of work. I am a partner in one of the largest criminal defence firms in Manchester. We have an excellent reputation and deliver a high quality service. The limits that are proposed will mean that we can carry out less work than at present. It seems ridiculous that an arbitrary limit should be set upon the work that can be done by an efficient and effective firm. The reality of these proposals is that the largest firms will be prevented from providing the level of service they currently provide whilst the smaller firms will be forced into servicing levels of work they cannot carry out. 

I have countless other concerns about these proposals but will limit this letter to those I have detailed. 

In his introduction to the consultation, the Justice Secretary Mr Grayling states “… I am clear that Legal Aid is the hallmark of a fair, open justice system.” I am clear that these proposals will lead to the collapse of this system. Rather than providing the sort of savings suggested further public expenditure will be necessary in due course to both restore the reputation of our justice system and to reinstate the publics faith in that system. 

I have written to my Member of Parliament, George Osborne MP, in similar terms. I do urge you to oppose the changes that are proposed in this consultation. I am aware that as I live in the Tatton Parliamentary Constituency your colleague, Brian Simpsons MEP, would ordinarily represent my interests, however, I have written to you because of your position on the Legal Affairs Committee. 
Should you wish to discuss these issues further, please do not hesitate to contact me. 

Yours sincerely 

David Philpott

